PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 26, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 26, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience on the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day – Town Manager Mark Sylvia reported that the Fall Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day will be held on Saturday, October 4th, 2008 from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. at the DPW Annex in Camelot Park.  Staff, he noted, have made every effort to structure the event so that the collection can continue in an organized fashion for the four full hours scheduled.  Mr. Sylvia then provided further details on the requirement for proof of residency and the number of “household equivalents” that are allowed under the program.

Affordable Housing Lottery – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority will be accepting applications for the next Affordable Housing Lottery home located at 1294 Old Sandwich Road.  He noted that applications will be accepted until October 16, 2008, and he provided a contact number where residents can seek further information.
Crosswalk Painting – Mr. Sylvia referenced a previous request from the Board that crosswalks at the school and throughout town be re-painted.  He reported that, as is usual in mid-to-late August, the process of crosswalk re-painting was started during the previous week, along with the clearing of brush and debris around the school crosswalks and sidewalks. 

Chairman Quintal inquired if the Town might create a more specific process by which citizens may place requests for the clearing of brush and pruning of town trees, to alleviate the number of calls to the Selectmen and Town Manager’s offices.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would speak with the DPW to discuss this policy.

Licenses

Junk Dealer and Collector

· Jeremy Edwards, 57 Micajah Avenue

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building Department. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Junk Dealer and Collector License to Jeremy Edwards (57 Micajah Avenue).  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Committee Appointment / Council on Aging – The Board voted to appoint Raquel L. Mullaney to the Council on Aging, for a term effective August 27, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  

Constable Re-Appointment – The Board voted to re-appoint Robert S. Barlow of 14 Autumn Lane, Marshfield, as Constable for the Town of Plymouth for a term effective through July 12, 2011.

Voting Registrar – The Board voted to re-appoint Nancy Cordeiro as a Voting Registrar (Republican), for a term effective through March 27, 2010.   Ms. Cordeiro was the nominee of the Plymouth Republican Town Committee.

Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board voted to re-appoint Heidi Mayo to the Recycling Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2011.

400th Anniversary Celebration Committee – The Board considered the appointment of several citizens to serve upon Plymouth’s (local) 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee.  
Selectman Machado expressed concern that positions on the committee were not advertised to the public.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the public was invited by the core members of the 400th Committee (Rev. Peter Gomes, Ken Tavares, Jim Baker, and himself) to attend an advertised forum at which volunteers for the committee were solicited.  It was from this event, Mr. Sylvia said, that the list of thirty-two (32) candidates was culled.
Chairman Quintal concurred with Selectman Machado, noting—with no disrespect to those on the list presented to the Board—that he would feel more comfortable if the seats were advertised in the customary fashion and assigned term limits. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to establish (a) non-overlapping, three year term limits to the seats on the 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee, and (b) a requirement that the committee report back to the Board in three years.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion. 
A brief discussion ensued regarding the composition of the committee and the involvement of specific designees from boards or organizations (Planning Board, School Committee, Advisory & Finance Committee, etc.).

With Vice Chairman Malaguti’s (seconded) motion on the floor, Chairman Quintal called for a vote.  The Board voted unanimously to establish (a) non-overlapping, three year term limits to the seats on the 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee, and (b) a requirement that the committee report back to the Board in three years.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Vice Chairman Malaguti then suggested that the Board consider setting a limit on the number of seats available on the committee, and make the total of members an odd number.  Selectman Mahoney inquired if the Board intended to bring all of the citizens on the list for interviews.  Chairman Quintal again noted that he had no qualms with any of the names that were submitted by the core members of the 400th Committee as candidates. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion that the Selectmen advertise 27 seats (to make a full committee of 33 members) but keep those who are on the list ‘locked-in’ as members (see list, below).  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  
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Acceptance of Donations – The Board voted to accept, with gratitude, the following donations made to the Council on Aging in honor of the late Gussie Waters.  These donations will be used for senior programs and activities.
· A contribution of $25.00 from Eleanor B. Maver

· A contribution of $50.00 from Donald E. Nissle

· A contribution of $25.00 from Sally W. Quigley

Solid Waste Survey – The Board voted to give its approval to the mailing of a survey on solid waste program options (as revised by the Solid Waste Advisory Committee) to Plymouth residents with the next round of tax bills. 

Workforce Housing Buy-Down Program – The Board voted to authorize the Chairman to sign the grant agreement between the Town and the Plymouth Affordable Housing Trust for the Workforce Housing Buy-Down Program, as prepared by Town Counsel.  Please Note: Authorization was given to the Board to enter into this agreement at the 2008 Spring Town Meeting.  

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.
Public Hearing
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider an application for a Change of Location for an Annual All Alcohol Package Store License for STS Ventures Corporation d/b/a Long Ridge Wine & Spirits from 111 Village Green North, Suite 111 to 8 Purchase Street, Brian Sullivan, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Tony Provenzano, representing STS Ventures Corporation, explained to the Board that the corporation simply plans to move Long Ridge Wine & Spirits from its previous location on the village green within The Pinehills to a new space adjacent to The Market in The Pinehills.  The space, he said, will be virtually identical to the previous one, but it will better serve the public when annexed to the new market.

Seeing no further questions from the Selectmen, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor of or against approval of the Change of Location.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Location for an Annual All Alcohol Package Store License for STS Ventures Corporation d/b/a Long Ridge Wine & Spirits from 111 Village Green North, Suite 111 to 8 Purchase Street, Brian Sullivan, Manager.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Memorial Clocks
David Stone, Plymouth’s Director of Veterans Services, reported that two memorial clocks have been procured in honor of fallen Plymouth soldiers Lance Corporal Jeffrey Burgess and SFC Robert Rooney.   Mr. Stone presented the Board with plans to install the clocks at the following, respective locations: Burgess - Jenney Pond Park (corner of Spring and Summer Streets); Rooney – Depot Square.   The plans for the location of the two clocks have received blessings from the families of the soldiers, he noted.
Mr. Sylvia pointed out that the clocks were funded by the State and noted that Mr. Stone worked closely with the State, the families both soldiers, and the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, to bring these memorials to realization.  In addition, Mr. Sylvia stated, the Memorials Advisory Committee has recommended approval of the memorials.

Mr. Stone commented that it is the Town’s hope to have the memorial projects completed by Veterans Day.  He outlined the following donations and asked that the Board consider accepting the contributions for the Depot Square project, along with its approval of the memorials. 
· $700.00 contribution from the Disabled American Veterans, Chapter 72

· $6,000.00 contribution from the Veterans of Foreign Wars – Plymouth Memorial Post 1822 (made through two separate checks of $3,000 each)

· $2,000.00 contribution from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation

On motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to accept the donations and approve the Burgess and Rooney memorials, as outlined by Veterans Director David Stone.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute recess.
Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 1
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By-Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.    
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi outlined the proposed rate increases for the Town’s seasonal Natural Resources Assistants and Technicians, noting that the rates have remained unchanged for several years and are no longer competitive with those of other surrounding communities.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 1 to the Annual Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 
Article 3
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that, while each department makes every effort to anticipate and encumber its expenses, the Town does not always receive invoices in a timely fashion for processing by the end of the fiscal year.  She outlined the list of unpaid bills to be addressed within Article 3 from the Collector’s Office, Town Manager’s Office, Clerks Office, and DPW Maintenance Division.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to the Annual Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Article 5
To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committees of the Town thereon.
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Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that this is a standard article each year to hear any reports of Town boards or committees.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 5 to the Annual Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Article 6
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to Chapter 173 of the Town By-Laws regarding the formation, reformation, organization, continuation or discharge of existing committees created by vote of Town Meeting. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Town Meeting is being asked to continue the Energy Committee for another three years.  Selectman Mahoney asked if two new seats had been added to the committee’s roster, to which Ms. Arrighi responded that Town Meeting (as the establishing entity) would add the two new seats.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 6 to the Annual Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Bears for Charity – Selectman Machado displayed “Nick the Teddy Bear” and announced that he is again helping to raise funds through the sale of the bears for St. Jude’s Children’s Hospital.  He advised anyone interested in purchasing a bear to contact him or Lisa Johnson in the Town Manager’s Office.

Streetlights on Summer Street – Chairman Quintal suggested that the aging lights on poles along Summer Street be replaced.

Traffic Light on Commerce Way – Selectman Machado inquired if the Town could ask the State to install a set of traffic lights for improved safety at the intersection of Route 44 and Commerce Way.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Plymouth Area Regional Economic Foundation has commissioned a corridor study for this area.  Mr. Sylvia said that, while he is unsure if the study is complete, the Town will certainly advocate for this improvement through the Foundation.

New Business

Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Selectman Mahoney reported that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”) recently held its first meeting, at which Plymouth citizen Larry Fava was elected to serve as chairman.  Selectman Mahoney provided a brief update on the information shared at the first meeting and noted that the committee learned much about the Town’s solid waste program.

County Farm / Commissioners Meeting – Selectman Mahoney reminded the public that the Plymouth County Commissioners will hold a hearing at the Plymouth Public Library on Tuesday, September 2, 2008 at 6:00 p.m. at address the matter of the County Farm.  Selectman Mahoney encouraged those who support the placement of a conservation restriction on the County Farm to attend.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, and Quintal – yes.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting at 8:05 p.m.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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